NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

4 FEBRUARY 2005
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Friday, February 4, 2005
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:00 a.m., Friday, February 4, 2005.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, and Brian Quintana.  The fifth Board member spot, formally occupied by Katherine Ingold, has not been filled by the NM Governor’s Office.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.
III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he just returned from Washington D.C. and the annual lobbying effort of the National Federation of the Blind (NFB).  He stated that the NFB’s new goal is to get the Instructional Materials Accessibility Act carried over into higher education.  Hopefully that is something that college students who are blind can look forward to in the coming years.
David Baland – Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He stated that since the last meeting he has learned that the Governor’s Office will not be reappointing Katherine Ingold to the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  Katherine Ingold’s term on the Board expired on December 31, 2004.  She will be missed.  He stated that he has been in contact with a gentleman in Albuquerque who was identified by the Governor’s Office as a prospective Board member.  Unfortunately, due to a very busy schedule this gentleman has declined the Governor’s Office appointment to serve on our Board.  He stated that he understands that the Governor’s Office does have a couple of other candidates that they are looking at, but a firm decision has not been reached.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has made several calls to the Governor’s Office in an effort to get information on our new Regent.  To date she has not been successful in obtaining any information.  President Baland stated that it is his hope that we will have a new Regent by the March 2005 regular meeting.  He stated that he has had several conversations with Superintendent Jennings regarding the efforts to schedule a meeting with the Governor to discuss the ECP expansion.  While a meeting has not been scheduled it appears that we are getting very close.  He stated that Tony Ortiz of Castille & Ortiz, LLC has been retained by NMSBVI to provide lobbying services during this legislative session.  It sounds like we are making some very positive steps forward in our effort to provide our ECP with a new facility that will allow much needed expansion.  
Alicia McAninch –  Wished everyone a Happy New Year.  She stated that she is looking forward to working with everyone this year to promote and expand the services of NMSBVI.  She stated that later this month she will be attending the New Mexico AER Conference in Albuquerque.  She stated that she is looking forward to that.  It appears that they have an excellent program planned.  She stated that she was saddened to hear of the recent death of Dr. Sally Mangold.  Dr. Mangold was best know for her dedication to improving Braille literacy through her teachings, the books that she had written, products that she developed, and by example.  She was a mentor and a positive example to thousands of children, who are blind and visually impaired, and their families, and professionals in the field.  She stated that she is very proud to call Dr. Mangold a dear friend.  She will be missed by everyone.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and a Happy New Year.  He stated that he is happy to begin 2005 on a positive note and is ready to go forward and have a great year.     
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions to, or questions concerning the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 17, 2004.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 17, 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her written report she would like to inform the Board that on January 28th she had an opportunity to travel to the ECP site with Dr. Kenalea Johnson.  She stated that they met with Linda Lyle, Dr. Jackie Wood, Janice Duseau, and two NMSBVI itinerant teachers.  She stated that there were some concerns expressed regarding the O&M program as it relates to the Personnel Preparation Program.  Specifically, the internship and the experiences that we were providing to the students.   There is a concern that the experiences provided to the students are possibly fragmented.  Some of the staff feel that some of the students may not be taking enough coursework before being allowed to go out and do some of their internship hours.  She stated that the meeting was a very positive and productive experience.  She stated that she feels that Janice Duseau and Dr. Wood have both put things into place to where we are ensuring that students that are participating in the PPP have the coursework that they need before they go out and do internship hours, and that they are being given a solid 5-week placement.  She stated that we have been successful in working with the Commission for the Blind, the Veteran’s Administration hospital, and our summer camp to give the students an intensive 5-week internship.  She stated that she thinks that the concerns that were expressed during this meeting were successfully addressed.  She stated that she had the opportunity to meet with Dr. Kathleen Huebner, a professor at Pennsylvania College of Optometry, and Derrick Wright, an Orientation & Mobility Specialist and the chair of the AER Board while they were in Las Cruces conducting the accreditation visit for the Orientation & Mobility portion of the NMSU program.  She stated that it was a very beneficial visit.  She feels that the accreditation process will go well because the PPP Orientation & Mobility program is solid.  Superintendent Jennings reported that she spoke with Commissioner Patrick Lyons on February 3, 2005 regarding the relocation and construction of a new ECP site.  She stated that the land swap that the State Land Office is working on with Albuquerque Public Schools is close to being finalized.  Albuquerque Public Schools was waiting to ensure that their bond issue passed so that they knew they would have the funds to build their new high school.  The bond issue has passed, so Albuquerque Public Schools is in the final stages of the land swap issue.  She stated that Commissioner Lyons is committed to swapping that piece of land for our current ECP site.  She stated that she asked Commissioner Lyons what this swap would cost NMSBVI.  Commissioner Lyons indicated that it is his desire that the swap be straight across with no cost involved.  He stated that if a charge is necessary he is committed to ensuring that it is very minimal.  She stated that the land that is being considered is located on Eubank, near the CostCo store.  She stated that she is very optimistic about this land swap.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Retha Coburn heard some great news for NMSBVI.  Over the past couple of years NMSBVI has been receiving Building Renewal & Replacement (BR&R) funding, which was the result of work by Commissioner Patrick Lyons when he was a NM State Senator.  In the past NMSBVI had not been receiving BR&R funding.  Through the work of Commissioner Lyons the state agreed to provide BR&R funding to NMSBVI.  Unfortunately this was at a lesser percentage than paid to other schools in New Mexico.  The state elected to give NMSBVI the percentage increase that was given to the other institutions.  This was approximately 3%, and amounted to approximately $11,500.00 per annum.  The Commission on Higher Education (CHE) and the Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) are supporting a move that will give NMSBVI the full percentage of BR&R funding, which works out to be approximately $164,000.00.  She stated that she feels that it is incredible that we are getting this level of support from our state agencies, and is thankful to everyone involved in the efforts to get the deserved support and recognition from the State of New Mexico.  President Baland asked Superintendent Jennings to talk about their meeting with Mr. Joe Cupford.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Regent Baland, Retha Coburn, Justin Burks, Linda Lyle, and she met with Mr. Cupford who is a lobbyist.  She stated that the meeting was to explore what services were provided by a lobbyist, and if NMSBVI would benefit from the retention of a lobbyist.  She stated that following this meeting it was decided that it would be beneficial to NMSBVI to retain the services of a lobbyist.  She stated that with this year’s legislative session we started a little late.  However, Mr. Tony Ortiz, Castile & Ortiz, LLC expressed interested in providing lobbying services for NMSBVI during this legislative session.  Mr. Ortiz will work to ensure that our ECP expansion project is recognized during this legislative session, and will attempt to schedule a meeting with Governor Richardson.  These lobbyist services will be provided under our current legal services contract that we have with Castille & Ortiz, LLC.  Following this year’s legislative session we can review the lobbyist issue and make a determination if it will be beneficial for NMSBVI to retain a lobbyist early for next year’s legislative session.  She stated that she has been very pleased with the lobbyist services that Mr. Ortiz has provided during this year’s legislative session.  She will address that issue more during the Legislative Update agenda item.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions or concerns.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – December 2004  

Veronica Gallegos stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns expressed by the Board.
B. Monthly Investment Report – November 2004.
Retha Coburn presented the monthly investment report for November 2004.  She stated that November was another positive month for all of the asset allocations with the exception of the bond market.  Our investments increased by $362,129.66, which is market value.  She stated that the last rebalancing that was done to the high yield bonds, effected the other asset allocations by taking them out of their designated range.  She stated that the Board may chose to wait until the January 2005 report which will reflect the changes in allocations, or go ahead and request an overall rebalancing which will get all of the allocations back into their ranges.  President Baland asked if any member of the Board had an opinion on whether we should request an immediate rebalancing or wait until the January 2005 report can be reviewed.  President Baland stated that if we are going to rebalance our asset allocations he feels that we should just request to have the rebalance done now, instead of waiting until the March 2005 Board meeting.  All members of the Board concurred.  Retha Coburn asked if it is the desire of the Board to have the high yield bonds at 3%.  President Baland stated that the high yield bonds should be at the low end of the range, which is 3%.  President Baland asked if we had already requested that the high yield bonds be adjusted to 3%.  Retha Coburn stated that we requested that adjustment in December, the adjustment was done on January 3, 2005, so will not be reflected until the February investment report.  Retha Coburn stated that the Commission on Higher Education has suggested that NMSBVI form a “quasi-endowment fund” for our investments.  She stated that CHE feels that this “quasi-endowment fund” will result in our large balance not showing in our budget.  CHE recommends that we leave 3 – 5% of our annual budget in a fixed income account so that we can make necessary draws as they are needed throughout the year.  President Baland asked what is meant by “quasi-endowment fund”.  Retha Coburn stated that it would not be a true endowment fund.  She stated that she is not sure where the line is drawn between a true endowment fund and a quasi-endowment fund.  She stated that she is going to be gathering additional information on this matter and presenting it to the Board at a later date.  President Baland stated that as he understands it, an endowment is a pot of money set aside for a very specific purpose, and the corpus can never be touched.  You simply use the income for operating capital.  Retha Coburn stated that she believes that is where the “quasi” comes in.  She stated that she is going to research this matter further and will bring more substantial information back to the Board for their review.  President Baland asked if that would disrupt the asset allocation.  Do we look at the “quasi-endowment” and the money as one pot, or do we have to set two investment policies.  He stated that this issue raises a great deal of questions, and caution must be exercised to ensure that it is done the right way.  President Baland asked if the purpose of this recommendation is so that the funds do not show on our balance sheet.  Retha Coburn stated that the funds would show on our balance sheet, but would not show in our budget.  It would not be budget funds unless we plan to take funds from the “quasi-endowment fund” and expend those funds in our annual budget.  Retha Coburn stated that CHE indicated that other schools in our state have set up “quasi-endowment funds”.  CHE provided the names of schools that have done this.  Those schools will be contacted to obtain more information on this matter.  
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – November 2004.
Retha Coburn stated we are at 42% of our fiscal year and all departments are under their budgets.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland stated that he noted a large increase in Medicaid revenue.  Retha Coburn stated that we are trying to get the Medicaid categories aligned.  She stated that last we had just began the birth to 3 program.  At the end of the year we still did not how much revenue we would generate from Medicaid Birth – 3.  Because we did not how much revenue it would generate the Medicaid Birth – 3 revenue was deferred into this fiscal year.  That is why the report reflects an increase of $80,000.00 under the Medicaid Birth – 3 line item on page 1 of 43.  Alicia McAninch noted that there was also a fairly large amount of adjustment made under IDEA-B as listed on page 33 of 43.  Retha Coburn stated that a reallocation is normally done to IDEA-B about mid-year.  When we find out what the reallocation is we make adjustments to the figures that are listed on page 33 of 43.  President Baland asked why Cost Center 81, Medicaid in the Schools, page 35 of 43 contains two line items for supplies, travel, equipment, and professional fees/consulting.  Retha Coburn stated that one line item is for the main campus, while the other is for the ECP.  Main campus is indicated by a -01 at the end of the COA #, ECP is indicated by -02.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions regarding the FY-04 Op Budget/Expense Report – November 2004.  Alicia McAninch stated that she does not have a question, just an observation.  She stated that most cost centers have money set aside for travel and/or training.  She stated that in some areas that money does not seem to be used.  She stated that she hopes that if there is training available that can benefit each of the cost centers that we are encouraging staff to attend.  President Baland asked if there is a reason that travel and training funds are not being used.  Superintendent Jennings stated that part of the reason that line item travel and training is not being used is because we are using IDEA-B funds for travel and training.  When the budget is put together we are not sure how much travel and training IDEA-B will be able to cover so we put money into each cost center to cover travel and training.  As the year progresses we pay for travel and training from IDEA-B whenever possible, which leaves cost center travel and training untouched.    There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report - November 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet - November 2004. 
Retha Coburn presented the November 2004 balance sheet.  She stated that she does not have anything to add to the report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the balance sheets for November 2004.  There were no questions or comments.  
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:23 a.m. to 10:10 a.m., February  4, 2005
UPON A MOTION by Brian Quintana, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:23 a.m., Friday, February 4, 2005, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues,   Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana– aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Brian Quintana, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:10 a.m., Friday, February 4, 2005 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, David Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX. Major Focus – Information Systems & Technology
Roy McCollum, Information Systems & Technology Manger provided the Board with an overview of the functions of the Information Systems & Technology (IS&T) Branch.  The IS&T Branch is under the Business and Finance Department and provides establishment, maintenance, and daily oversight of the school’s computer network.  This includes the main servers, computer workstations, printers, and all associated peripherals, for the main campus, ECP, and Outreach Itinerant Teachers.  In addition, the IS&T branch has responsibility for overseeing all telecommunications for NMSBVI, including “land lines”, cellular phones, and computer network cabling.  An important responsibility of the IS&T Branch is to ensure that NMSBVI remains financially responsible when dealing with information systems and telecommunications.  By their extreme diligence NMSBVI is able to provide a computer network system and telecommunications system that is a model for other institutions in the State of New Mexico.  The IS&T Branch also includes the print shop which provides in house printing and reproduction services to all NMSBVI departments, and the audio/visual shop which provides AV support for all departments as well as being the coordinator for the majority of the public relations activities/events that occur on our campus.  Roy McCollum provided a brief introduction of each member of the IS&T Branch, and gave a brief overview of the experience each brings to the IS&T branch, and their responsibilities at NMSBVI.  IS&T Branch staff include:  Roy McCollum, IS Branch Manager, Will Soistman, Computer Technician, Rob Cuatt, Computer Technician, Butch Haggerton, Print Shop Manager, and Lee Rohovec, Audio/Visual and Public Relations Technician.  Alicia McAninch stated that as a retired employee of NMSBVI she is very familiar with everyone that works in the IS&T Branch.  She stated that everyone in that department is willing to step in anywhere on the campus where they might be needed.  President Baland asked Roy McCollum if he could address wireless technology, and whether it could benefit NMSBVI.  Roy McCollum stated that we have already begun to work with wireless.  We have installed a wireless hub in the Superintendent’s residence because of the difficulties with running cable into the residence.  The wireless hub allows her to access our network without being hard wired to cable.  He stated that unfortunately wireless in some of our facilities will be very difficult to use due to the construction of the buildings.  We are developing plans to go wireless in buildings that can accommodate it.  Even if we go wireless in some buildings we will maintain cabling in the building because wireless does not provide the quality high speed internet access that can be provided by cable.  Wireless will also create more work for the IS&T Branch because it is not as secure as cable.  It is much easier to hack into a wireless network than a cabled one.  President Baland asked Roy McCollum if he feels that there is anything else that the IS&T Branch needs to provide a higher quality service.  Roy McCollum stated that we currently have a lot of state of the art technology.  He stated that we need to focus on the optimization of our technology, and our telecommunications issues.  President Baland asked if the Board had any questions for Roy McCollum.  There were no questions.  The Board thanked Roy McCollum for his presentation.  
X. Policies & Procedures.

A.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.

This document is presented to the Board for the purpose of annual review.  No significant revisions are being proposed.  This policy does reflect the change to the school name.  
UPON  A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 010 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision of NMSBVI Policy 025, Evaluation of the Superintendent.

Superintendent Jennings stated that this policy has been revised based on a concern expressed by Regent McAninch during our December meeting.  She noted that the old policy contained the title State Department of Education, and should reflect the new name of Public Education Department.  While making this change the Human Resources Office verified all other references in the policy, and checked to ensure that the competencies reflected in the evaluation form were current.  This policy revision primarily reflects changes in language, not content.  Alicia McAninch stated that she reviewed the performance indicators and agrees that the Superintendent Evaluation form is current and complete.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the revision to NMSBVI Policy 025.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 025, Evaluation of the Superintendent, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 346, Fixed Assets

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 346 that changes the requirement to depreciate assets on a straight-line basis using an annual convention versus using a mid year convention.  She stated that GASB Regulations only require an annual depreciation.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 346, Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Cooperative Educational Services (CES) Joint Powers Agreement.

Retha Coburn presented a request for approval to proceed with the membership with Cooperative Educational Services (CES).  As a New Mexico public educational institution, NMSBVI may elect to be a member of the education cooperative by furnishing to the CES Executive Committee the Governing Board Resolution authorizing NMSBVI to become a party to the Joint Powers Agreement and to participate in its programs.  The Superintendent, as the chief executive officer, will execute the Joint Powers Agreement to establish an educational cooperative.  A final request is made by CES to the New Mexico Department of Finance and Administration to permit the new member to become part of the Joint Powers Agreement.  The cost for NMSBVI to join CES is a one time membership fee of $300.00.  Outside of the one time membership fee, there is a one percent (1%), ten dollar ($10.00) minimum, administrative fee on all procurement items which may include an embedded fee on some products and services.  By becoming a member of CES, a new door is opened to NMSBVI in purchasing goods and services.  CES provides a booklet with a listing of all vendors participating in the cooperative and a small description of the goods and services they provide.  All vendors listed in this booklet have met the bidding and proposal criteria set by CES based on the New Mexico Public Procurement State Statutes and Regulations.  Approval to proceed with membership in the CES is requested.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked for an example of how this could benefit NMSBVI.  Retha Coburn stated that the cooperative consists primarily of schools that have the same type of procurement needs as NMSBVI.  They all need to purchase vehicles during the year, purchase food items, maintenance supplies, etc.  CES using the same procurement process that we use.  They go out for bid or proposal, and then members of the cooperative are able to make purchases at the prices obtained by the CES without having to go through the bid or proposal process.  This saves time and money for members of the cooperative.  President Baland stated that having membership in the CES provides volume purchasing discounts.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding this request.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with membership in the Cooperative Education Services.  (carried unanimously).
B. Commercial Carpet Floor Covering in Bert Reeves Learning Center.

The purpose of this agenda item is to inform the Board of Regents of the developments of the recent formal sealed bid solicitation for Commercial Carpet Floor Covering in the Bert Reeves Learning Center.  On January 10, 2005, Invitation to Bid (ITB) documents were mailed to ten (10) commercial carpeting providers in the Alamogordo and Ruidoso area.  The ITB announcement was also advertised in the local newspaper, Albuquerque Journal and Las Cruces Sun News.  Seven (7) interested providers attended the mandatory walk-through on Friday, January 14, 2005.  The close of receipt of sealed bids was Tuesday, January 25, 2005 at 3:00 p.m.  On closing, five (5) bids were received.  All bid documents received were reviewed to determine responsiveness.  Justin Burks contacted the low bidder, Showcase Carpets, to confirm their bid amount and verify their full understanding of the scope of work and specifications noted in the bid documents.  In accordance with the requirements of the bidding documents, the contract will be awarded to the lowest responsible bidder, Showcase Carpets, in the amount of $6,670.00.  No Board approval is required because the low bid amount falls under the purchasing limit threshold requiring Board approval. Alicia McAninch asked if the carpets throughout Bert Reeves would be replaced.  Justin Burks stated that the hallways, lobby area, and auditorium will have carpet replaced.  The offices will not be replaced.  
C. Contract to Refurbish & Re-tube Main Plant Heating Boiler.
Retha Coburn presented a request for approval to award a contract based on the sealed bid solicitation for “Retube of Main Plant Heating Boiler”.  On January 5, 2005, Invitation to Bid (ITB) documents were mailed to three (3) identified providers in El Paso, Texas and Albuquerque, New Mexico.  The ITB announcement was also advertised in the local newspaper, Albuquerque Journal and Las Cruces Sun News.  The close for receipt of sealed bids was Tuesday, January 25, 2005 at 3:00 p.m.  On closing, two (2) bids were received.  All bid documents received were reviewed to determine responsiveness.  Justin Burks spoke with Art Almanza, Boiler Shop Foreman at Wyler Industrial, to confirm the bid amount and verify Wyler’s full understanding of the scope of work and specifications noted in the bid documents.  In accordance with the requirements of the bidding documents, approval is requested to proceed with awarding the contract to the lowest responsible bidder, Wyler Industrial Works Incorporated, in the amount of $12,750.00.  Retha Coburn stated that if the Board has any questions regarding this project she would like to defer to Justin Burks as he is familiar with the scope of work.  Alicia McAninch asked for an explanation of retubing.  Justin Burks stated that boilers have tubes that assist in the heating and transmission of water.  Overtime the tubes in the boilers, from heating and cooling, begin to deteriorate.  The last time the main boiler was retubed was 1992.  The tubes are now in the condition where they need to be replaced before we experience major leaks in the boiler system, which will cause the system to fail.  If this boiler fails we will loose heat and hot water to over 40% of the campus. 
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with awarding the retubing of the main plant heating boiler to the lowest responsible bidder, Wyler Industrial Works Incorporated, in the amount of $12,750.00.  (carried unanimously)
D. Finance Software Package Recommendation.

Retha Coburn presented a request for approval to proceed with the purchase of a new accounting software program.  NMSBVI is currently using Blackbaud Accounting Software System out of Charleston, SC.  The school purchased this system in September 2000 and implemented it in April 2001.  Since inception, Blackbaud’s system has not allowed the business department to be fully integrated in all accounting modules.  To date, the Payroll accounting module has not been used by NMSBVI.  NMSBVI has discussed concerns with Blackbaud on many occasions and the response has been that the upgrade versions would take care of the deficiencies.  We have been told of these upgrades for many years, and, to date, there is no guaranteed date when an upgrade version will be available for implementation.  Another disadvantage to the Blackbaud accounting system is the inability to provide specific reporting methods as mandated by the State.  NMSBVI has had to utilize staff man-hours to design and write programs that would give the Accounting and Human Resources Departments the various reporting mechanisms to comply with State mandated reporting.  The Accounts Receivable module has also been placed on hold for implementation.  Although the school was initially responsible for the delay in implementing the Accounts Receivable module, Blackbaud advised us to wait until the full system upgrade was in place.  After reviewing the upgrade implementation requirements, it became apparent that data structure and report formats would be lost during the upgrade and would require a complete system rebuild.  This will require excessive time to a system that does not meet the schools accounting needs.  The committee feels that this investment and time will be better served by the implementation of a new system.
A committee comprised of staff from the Business & Finance, Human Resources, and Information Systems Departments have recently completed an extensive research on accounting software available.  Accounting software packages researched were:  Jenzabad of Cambridge, MA, Sun-Gard Bi-Tech of Chico, CA, Sun-Gard Pentamation of Bethlehem, PA, Best Software of Austin, TX, Blackbaud of Charleston, SC, Computer Information Management Systems (CIMS)/Pearson Digital Learning of Scottsdale, AZ, and InfiniteVisions – Windsor Management of Phoenix, AZ.  After a thorough research of all available accounting programs, the committee strongly felt that InfiniteVisions by Windsor Management would be an excellent choice for NMSBVI.  InfiniteVisions is currently used by 360 K-12 school districts in 16 states including 73% of New Mexico’s public school systems.  A quality survey was conducted with the New Mexico school districts currently using InfiniteVisions, and the response was overwhelmingly favorable.  The committee feels that this will be an appropriate time to proceed with such purchase as it will allow sufficient time for training and preparation prior to a July 1 implementation.  No sealed proposal process will be necessary because NMSBVI may purchase the InfiniteVisions software through the membership of Cooperative Educational Services (CES).  Mr. Robin Stauser, of CES confirmed that NMSBVI could make an immediate purchase once the CES Executive Committee has received a signed original of the Governing Board Resolution and Joint Powers Agreement along with the membership fee.  Mr. Stauser stated that final approval from the Department of Finance would not delay the purchase.  The committee recommends purchasing the InfiniteVisions, Enterprise Version, in the amount of $68,815.00 as outlined in the budgets provided as part of this meetings Board information packet, plus the 1% CES administrative fee to equal $69,503.15. President Baland complimented the Business & Finance Department on the thoroughness of the research that they conducted prior to making this request.  Retha Coburn stated that the support documents for this agenda item requests that the purchase cost for this software be divided over two school year budgets as follows:  $45,955.00 for the Core Accounting Package during the 2004-2005 school year budget, $22,860.00 during the 2005-2006 school year budget.  She stated that if, at year end, there are residual funds that we know are going to be unspent she would like the Board’s approval to allow us to purchase the entire system this year, versus spreading it over two years.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding this request.  Brian Quintana asked when the Blackbaud Accounting System was implemented.  Retha Coburn stated that the Blackbaud Accounting System was purchased in 2000 and was implemented in 2001.  President Baland asked if the upgrade from Blackbaud would fix any issues that we have been having with their product.  Retha Coburn stated that the upgrade has a number of problems.  We will loose the structure of our entire accounting system once the upgrade is installed.  This will require us to rebuild our system from scratch.  We will loose our Chart of Accounts which is something that holds our entire system together.  All of the reporting that we have put hours into will be lost.  An upgrade should not create more havoc, but should eliminate it and make the end users job easier and more efficient.  The upgrade from Blackbaud will have the opposite effect.  That does not speak highly for the product Blackbaud wants to continue to provide to us.  Brian Quintana asked if this new software is something that we can expect to be using for many years.  Retha Coburn stated that we believe that we will be able to use this software package for many years.  We feel that it truly meets our needs at the present, and feel that the amount of buy-in that this company has from school districts across the nation, and the large number of school districts in this state, speaks highly for the company and the quality of their product.  73% of the school districts in New Mexico use this software package.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions.  There were no other questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the purchase of the InfiniteVisions, Enterprise Version accounting software for the price of $68,815.00, plus 1% CES administrative fee, for a total cost of $69,503.15, with the addendum that if general funds are available at the end of this fiscal year the entire purchase price can be paid from the 2004-2005 school year budget versus spreading it over two fiscal years.  (carried unanimously)

E.
2004-2005 Year Book.
Retha Coburn presented a request for approval of a product contract for publication of the NMSBVI 2005 Yearbook.  On January 13, 2005, Requests for Proposals (RFP) packets were mailed to three yearbook publishing companies in New Mexico and West Texas.  These three companies have published NMSBVI yearbooks in the past.  Announcement of the RFP was also advertised in the local newspaper.  The close for receipt of proposals was Tuesday, February 1, 2005 at 3:00 p.m.  On closing, one (1) proposal was received in response to the Requests for Proposals (RFP).  An internal evaluation of the submitted proposal was conducted by a committee.  Proposals were evaluated using the criteria guidelines and evaluating factors set forth in the RFP.  Jostens has published the NMSBVI yearbook for the last three years.  Lee Rohovec, NMSBVI Audio/Visual Technican and Public Relations Specialist has been very pleased with the service Jostens has provided and their user-friendly software.  The committee requests approval to proceed with awarding a product contract to Jostens of Albuquerque in the amount of $13,377.00 for publication of the NMSBVI 2005 Yearbook.  If approved, under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, the contract may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, in one year increments not to exceed four (4) years of service.  President Baland asked if there any questions regarding this request.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with awarding a product contract to Jostens of Albuquerque in the amount of $13,377.00 for publication of the NMSBVI 2005 Yearbook.  (carried unanimously)
F.
Purchase of Equipment for PreVoc Program.

Superintendent Jennings presented a request for approval to purchase workshop equipment for the Pre Vocational Program.  NMSBVI has recently received award of a Carl Perkins Grant in the amount of $18,522.00.  The grant application included approval to purchase a Computer Numerically Controlled (CNC) Router with accessories and software for the Pre Vocational Workshop.  Application to Carl Perkins specified the purchase of a ShopBot PRTAlpha CNC Router.  Prior to submission for the grant application, Steve Standefer, NMSBVI Pre Vocational Program Instructor conducted a research of available tools that would fit the needs of the school’s workshop program.  He concluded that the ShopBot CNC Router best fit the school’s needs.  In addition to the features provided by ShopBot, they offer training on the operation of the router as well as the software design program.  ShopBot is the only company that offers personalized training.  Written notification has been obtained from ShopBot that they they are the sole manufacturer and distributor for this tool.  As stated in Procurement Regulation 13-1-126, a contract may be awarded without competitive sealed bids, regardless of the estimated cost, when a determination is made, after conducting a good-faith review of available sources, that there is only one source for the required item.  Board approval is requested to proceed with the purchase of the ShopBot PRTAlpha CNC Router, with accessories, from ShopBot, for a total cost of $12,515.00, which will be funded through the Carl Perkins grant.  President Baland asked if the there were any questions regarding this request.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the purchase of the ShopBot PRTAlpha CNC Router, with accessories, from ShopBot, for a total cost of $12,515.00, which will be funded through the Carl Perkins grant.  (carried unanimously)


G.
Regent Air Transportation.
President Baland stated that a discussion was held during the December 2004 Regular Meeting as to whether the Regents should continue to utilize the state plane or commercial air transportation.  This discussion was held in an effort to ensure that the Board was being conscientious regarding the expenditure of NMSBVI funds.  At the time of the discussion Alamogordo had a new commercial air carrier that appeared to have a flight schedule that would work for the Regents.  Due to that flight schedule the Board made the decision to begin utilizing commercial air transportation for all future Board meetings.  Since the December meeting some changes have been made to the flight schedule originally established by the commercial air carrier.  The schedule now has only one morning flight coming to Alamogordo from Albuquerque, and one afternoon flight returning to Albuquerque.  The times for the flights do not fit well into the Board meeting schedule.  There is also some concern that, as a new commercial air carrier, this small company may be overbooking their flights in an effort to protect their financial interests.  If this is the case, and they overbook a flight, we will more than likely not have a quorum for our meetings and will not be able to conduct business.  This could have a significant financial impact on NMSBVI.  John Williams conducted and presented a travel cost comparison which focused on the annual price difference between flying on the state plane versus the sole commercial air carrier serving Alamogordo.  Based on this comparison, NMSBVI will spend between $2,280.00 - $3,060.00 less, per year, by flying commercial air.   This savings is based on an 8 week meeting schedule.  This is not a significant savings over the span of a year.  The savings that would be experienced by flying commercial could easily be eaten up by per diem payments when flight cancellations or weather keep the commercial air carrier from returning to Albuquerque on the day of the meeting.  President Baland stated that it is his desire to ensure that the Board makes sound financial decisions for NMSBVI.  Even if flying commercial saves the school only $3,000.00 per year, it should still be viewed as a savings.  However, it is more important that the Board view the entire picture.  There is a concern that the new commercial air carrier may experience some instability with their routes, schedules, and booking practices, until they get established.  These instabilities could have a financial impact on NMSBVI if we do not have a quorum for our meetings due to transportation issues.   John Williams recommended that we continue to use state transportation for the remainder of 2005.  This should give the commercial air carrier sufficient time to settle into their new routes, establish a client base that would allow an increase in their scheduled flights, and establish a history of booking so that there is less chance that an overbooked flight will negatively impact our school.  He recommended that we revisit this issue again in January 2006.  In December we made the decision to convene our meetings at 10:00 a.m. in order to work with the commercial air carrier flight schedule, and to move our meetings to every 8 weeks instead of 6 weeks in an effort to decrease the annual Regent’s travel expense.  In light of the information just discussed, the Board of Regents will continue to convene meetings at 9:00 a.m. since they will continue to use the state transportation for Regent travel to these meetings.  However, in an effort to decrease travel expenses and make the most of our meetings, we will go to an 8 week meeting schedule effective June 2005.  If we have urgent business that needs to be addressed before a regular scheduled meeting we can call a special meeting in accordance with the Open Meetings Act.  The other members of the Board concurred with the recommendation to continue to use the state transportation until we can reevaluate the commercial carrier in January 2006, convene meetings at 9:00 a.m. versus 10:00 a.m. effective immediately, and move to an 8 week meeting schedule effective June 2005.
H. Staff Surveys.
President Baland stated that during the December Board of Regent’s meeting we had discussed a staff survey.  The purpose of the survey would be to allow the staff to provide their opinion on the school and any changes that they felt were needed.  Regent McAninch expressed a concern that this topic was discussed during Executive Session.  She felt that the topic should have been discussed in Open Session.  President Baland stated that he brings this up so that the minutes for this meeting reflect that a staff survey was discussed during Executive Session in December.  President Baland stated that Superintendent Jennings had sent him an email letting him know that Tony Ortiz, Castille & Ortiz LLC had expressed a willingness to assist the superintendent in developing and conducting a staff survey.  President Baland stated that he does not feel that the survey should concentrate on staff morale, but solicit input from the staff on what they feel could make the programs and functions of NMSBVI better.  He stated that the Board does want to have a staff survey developed and conducted.  President Baland stated that he realizes that people are inclined to be negative when completing a survey/questionnaire.  But we need to solicit input from the staff on what can make our school the best it can be.  While negative input can be constructive, we are hoping that we will get a great deal of positive feedback and suggestions.  We will need to wade through the negative, non-constructive feedback.  We do not want to conduct a staff morale survey, but a survey that solicits input on how we can make our programs and functions better.  Superintendent Jennings stated that herself and the members of the leadership team have discussed this issue at length.  She stated that past staff surveys have not been constructive and have not been beneficial to NMSBVI.  Tony Ortiz stated that he feels that it is important that the Board understands that input from staff surveys need to be taken with a grain of salt.  If we are to develop a staff survey we must be careful how we develop the survey so that we can get useful constructive feedback.  We believe that doing 360 degree surveys within each major department; main campus, Outreach, and ECP will provide the useful constructive feedback that we need.  We do not feel that a blanket survey will be as useful.  Kenalea Johnson stated that when she started working at NMSBVI, five and a half years ago, she arrived in the midst of staff morale surveys.  The surveys resulted in everyone focusing too much on the negative things, and kept us from making any progress.  She stated that the Outreach Department has expanded all of their services.  We are working towards having a low vision clinic and a technology clinic.  We are working with other states to develop a way of identifying students with multiple impairments who have a vision and hearing loss.  The Outreach Department conducts regular meetings where everyone voices their concerns and suggestions on how we can grow, how we can improve our workload, how we look at our workflow, and generally how we can improve things within the Outreach Department.  She stated that if we have to go back to where we were five and a half years ago, with a morale survey, it is going to be counterproductive.  She stated that she does not want to go backwards with her department, she wants to go forward.  She stated that she only has enough momentum to go forward.  She stated that she does not have a problem with doing a survey, as long as it is not a staff morale survey, but a constructive survey designed to solicit useful input.  She stated that she would definitely support looking at what the Outreach Department does and what can be done to improve the services we provide.  Linda Lyle stated that if we laid out what our school looks like, as far as our organizational chart, you would see that the people who should speak about our job performance would be the people that directly interacts with us on a regular basis.  To that end she feels that there are also a set of people that should provide feedback about the Superintendent’s work, or any other Department Director or Leadership Team member.  She stated that she has watched someone close to her go through a “climate survey” that ended up being that person’s job evaluation.  It was billed as a “climate survey”, contained six responses, but impacted this person’s ability to continue to work in his environment.  She stated that she wants to make sure that we are careful that we avoid this type of survey.  She stated that she is concerned that a blanket survey will result in staff critiquing someone when they have no idea of what that person does on a daily basis because their work is so far outside of their scope of familiarity.  For instance, a member of housekeeping critiquing the Student Services Coordinator.  The Student Services Coordinator does not have daily contact with a member of housekeeping, so any type of critique would not be based on actual experience or knowledge of responsibilities.  Staff morale/climate surveys should be conducted within each department, but not across the entire organization.  She stated that however we decide to go about collecting data, she feels that it is important that we always be reflective about growing.  While growth and job performance may have times when they touch each other, they are not the same thing.  Justin Burks stated that he welcomes the opportunity to tailor a set of questions to staff that work within the Plant Operations Department, that would solicit input on how we can be more efficient.  He stated that he feels that if we go in the direction of a staff morale survey it will not be beneficial.  He stated that he feels that it is not his role as the Director of Plant Operations to make everyone happy.  He feels that his role is to ensure that the work gets done, as efficiently as possible.  Staff morale and department effectiveness are two entirely different things.  We need to decide which direction we want to take with a survey.  Retha Coburn asked if we really need to do a survey.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings has such an incredible process through the functional life plans where we can identify strengths and weakness within a department and school wide.  This has proven to be a very strong tool and has resulted in a great deal of positive changes.  Functional life plans can also be revisited on a semi-annual basis which allows us to constantly monitor the progress of all areas of the plan.  This is more beneficial to us than focusing on a one time survey.  She stated that she feels that functional life plans are a much more efficient use of our time than surveys.  Superintendent Jennings stated that because of our performance based budgeting and our accreditation process through the Public Education Department we are required to do a community survey, a parent survey, and a student survey.  These surveys focus on programs and the school’s mission.  We will be conducting these surveys very soon.  Alicia McAninch asked when those surveys would be conducted.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we will be working on those in March/April of this year.  Veronica Gallegos stated that she does not have anything to add, but concurs with the input provided by the other members of the Leadership Team.  Carolyn Vick stated that as far as morale surveys, we will always find that person that is bitter about some decision that did not go their way.  She stated that she does not feel staff morale surveys will result in a large percentage of useful responses.  If there is a need to conduct a survey we should be careful that it is designed to address our programs and functions.  She stated that she frequently conducts faculty meetings and solicits input from all of the staff within the Education Department.  Staff within Education know that they can bring up their concerns, needs, and suggestions.  This has proven to be very beneficial within the Education Department, and has resulted in positive changes.  She stated that what is not seen on a daily basis is that every department at NMSBVI works diligently to solicit feedback from their staff in an effort to improve not only our programs and services, but to ensure that staff have what they need to accomplish their jobs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will of course respect whatever decision is made by the Board.  She stated that if the Board is looking to do one survey for all staff it is important to realize that staff from one department will not know what is going on within another department.  A survey that crosses departments will not provide the quality input that a survey within a department will provide.  Each department needs to develop a tool that is specific to their department.  This type of survey will result in feedback that will result in positive growth.  Brian Quintana stated that NMSBVI Policy 025, Evaluation of the Superintendent, state, on the last page, next to last paragraph; “Input that the Superintendent has received from the staff in the completion of their Evaluation of the Superintendent may also be used.”  He stated that if we are not having the staff do an evaluation of the Superintendent, then we may need to change this policy.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that that section addresses the 360 degree evaluation that would be conducted by each of the department directors.  She stated that she feels the 360 degree evaluation is supposed to be completed by the staff that she directly supervises, as they will be most familiar with her work.  Brian Quintana asked if the 360 that the Superintendent is talking about is based on the competencies that are attached to the policy.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the department directors would complete the evaluation based on those competencies.  Brian Quintana stated that it is great that the school has the faculty and department meetings.  But he is concerned that there may be staff that are not willing to communicate their suggestions or concerns in this type of open forum.  By not providing a survey, evaluation, or other communication tool these staff are not going to be heard.  By speaking in an open forum they are denied their anonymity.  He stated that as a member of the Board of Regents he is only aware of what goes on at the Board meetings.  He is not aware of what goes on behind the scenes.  A survey will provide more insight to the members of the Board.  The Board can then hear from all levels of staff.  He stated that he would hope that the members of the Leadership Team know that, as a Board, they will take the information that is provided through a survey with a grain of salt, because we know that there will be people who criticize insignificant little things.  But if the survey shows a common theme then we will know that there is an area that needs to be looked at, and possibly improved upon.  This all goes back to supporting the students and ensuring that they have everything that they need, and making sure that the programs are adequate.  He stated that that is his concern, and that is why he would like to see some type of anonymous staff evaluation/survey developed and completed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not understand what is meant by “staff evaluation”.  She asked if the Board wants each branch, within each department, to evaluate the work of the Superintendent, so that input can be used in conjunction with her annual evaluation.  She stated that she does not agree with the concept of having staff that are not familiar with her daily work and performance evaluating her.  She stated that she feels that her evaluation should be completed by the members of the leadership team as they work with her daily and are familiar with her performance and can provide beneficial/useful input.  Brian Quintana stated that he just wants to ensure that something is in place that will allow staff to voice their concerns while maintaining their anonymity.  And that the information provided by staff is communicated to the Board.  He stated that he understands the Superintendent’s concerns about having an evaluation completed by someone who is not familiar with her daily work.  Alicia McAninch suggested that Tony Ortiz, Castille & Ortiz LLC meet with the Board regarding the issues of surveys/evaluations.   This will help the Board to decide which type of survey/evaluation would be appropriate and beneficial.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the Board needs to first decide whether they want to focus on program growth or staff satisfaction.  She stated that she feels those are two completely different issues, and she questions the Board’s involvement in staff satisfaction issues, unless the Board is getting feedback directly that indicates that there is poor communication or other things that are happening that keep students from getting what they deserve.  She stated that if staff are not bringing issues directly to the Board she questions why we want to spend money to bring in Tony Ortiz to develop a survey.  She stated that the other members of the leadership team, nor herself are aware of any major issues that are adversely affecting morale at NMSBVI, and our programs continue to grow.  She stated that she would prefer an instrument that would allow each department to obtain feedback from its staff that would facilitate growth of the department.  Whether the staff fills this out anonymously or not, she feels that that can remain their option.  She stated that she is not recommending that we not conduct a staff survey, she is recommending that we allow the departments to develop a tool that is going to be specific to their area, rather than doing an overall survey where everyone answers the same set of questions.  President Baland stated that in any organization there are people who have a hard time coming forward with feedback, either positive or negative.  He stated that he wants our school to have a climate that encourages feedback from the staff and provides a tool that facilitates anonymous feedback, if anonymity is what the staff desires.  He acknowledged that the 80/20 rule does apply.  80% of the time people will complain, and 20% of the time people might actually have something constructive to offer.  Why we are wired that way is unknown.  But the fact does exist.  He stated that he agrees that a lot of the information obtained from a survey may be completely useless.  But that is for the Board, as a team, to weed through.  Then we can identify and focus on the 20% that may contain useful information.  From experience he knows that having the survey tool available provides employees with a sense that their input is important to someone.  He also knows that surveys can provide useful and constructive information.  He stated that he does not feel that we are at a point where we can make a decision on how we should handle this survey issue.  We need to decide if it is worth a little bit of money to pay someone to develop a survey that encourages positive feedback, and is perhaps departmentalized.  He asked Roy McCollum how hard it would be to develop an electronic survey.  Roy McCollum stated that it would be very easy to do.  President Baland asked if electronic submission of a survey could still protect anonymity.  Roy McCollum stated that it could be set up to remain anonymous.  President Baland stated that he will contact Tony Ortiz regarding this issue.  We will not be able to come to a decision during this meeting.  He stated that he does not want a survey that will result in everything being torn apart, but wants a survey that will empower every employee at NMSBVI to feel that their voice will be heard, and that someone really cares.  If employees have that feeling, it will form a climate that will encourage employees to be more open.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like clarification on how the Board interprets the paragraph in NMSBVI Policy 025 that states “Input that the Superintendent has received from the staff in the completion of their Evaluation of the Superintendent may also be used.”  Is this the evaluations that are done by the leadership team, or will it include staff surveys from across the campus.  She stated that she does not feel that the intent of the policy is to have the entire NMSBVI staff conduct her evaluation, but feels that the intent is to have the leadership team conduct the evaluation.  She stated that she feels that is reasonable to have the leadership team do an evaluation of her performance, but using a “climate survey” or an overall staff survey was not intended for use in the Superintendent’s evaluation.  President Baland agreed that the paragraph in the policy is too general.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is going to proceed with having each department develop a staff survey that will be used to gather information for their specific department that can be used for growth of the department.  She stated that the leadership team and herself want each department to be strong, and want staff within each department to provide feedback regarding their department.  She stated that regardless what direction we decide to go with a staff survey, she is going to continue to develop surveys that will benefit each individual department.  President Baland stated that he feels that the survey that we have been discussing is more of a tool to allow our staff to feel that their voice is important in the operation of NMSBVI.  He does not feel that the primary focus is as a tool to be used for the Superintendent’s evaluation.  Veronica Gallegos asked if we need to revise the paragraph that is in question from NMSBVI Policy 025.  President Baland stated that he does not interpret that paragraph to mean that a staff survey is required each year to be used for the Superintendent’s evaluation.  He interprets that paragraph to mean that the Superintendent is required to bring forward any information from the staff that would assist the Board in completing the Superintendent’s evaluation.  The members of the Board concurred with President Baland’s interpretation.  President Baland stated, in closing, that he does not feel that a staff survey should be developed to provide the staff a tool to tear apart members of the leadership team.  Rather, a survey should be developed that will provide the staff with a tool that will assist them in communicating positive feedback that can be used for growth of our programs/functions, while maintaining anonymity if it is desired.  This should be a tool that is easy to use and interpret to gather information without requiring a great deal of data collection.  It should not be designed in a fashion that adds additional burden to the members of the leadership team.  The survey should also be voluntary.  
I. Legislative Update.

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the legislative update document that has been provided to the Board, she would like to add that she spoke with Tony Ortiz yesterday.  Mr. Ortiz stated that he had met with Representative Shannon Robinson who lives in the district where the possible site for the new ECP is located.  Representative Robinson is very supportive of the project and has communicated to Mr. Ortiz that he will place this issue on his top 10 spending list.  President Baland stated that he feels that if we do not get money from this legislative session, for the ECP project, NMSBVI and the Board of Regents need to look seriously at hiring a lobbyist for the next legislative session.  He feels that the money that we have to spend on the services of a lobbyist will have a significant positive impact on the success of our endeavor to obtain state funding for the ECP expansion.  He stated that the Board of Regents, as a public body, cannot possibly do what a full time lobbyist can do for our school.  We need someone in place, in Santa Fe, 24 hours a day 7 days week during the legislative session, lobbying for our cause.  He stated that he feels that Tony Ortiz, acting as a part-time lobbyist for NMSBVI, has been making some headway.  But if his efforts are not successful during this legislative session we need to look at a full-time lobbyist for NMSBVI next legislative session.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that our biggest road block right now is the Commission on Higher Education and the $2.6 million that they are supporting.  She stated that the argument that we are facing now is, why we can’t phase the ECP project.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if we get the $2.6 million for the ECP expansion project to get us started, the likelihood of getting more funding for the project is great because the state has gotten us started, and has said that they would support the project in phases.  She stated that this concept is not really a roadblock, but another option that would allow us to get the ECP expansion project started.  She stated that the preference is to secure funding for the entire project at one time.  President Baland stated that if we can secure some funding from the state for this project we have options that we can exercise to get the project completed.  We can finance the project, front funding if we know we will be getting it back, etc.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that it is very encouraging that we have gotten the Commission on Higher Education to finally offer their support to this project, in a phasing approach.  Tony Ortiz has been fielding questions from legislators on why we can’t just phase the project instead of asking for $6.9 million dollars to completely fund the project.  President Baland stated that he wants us to be very careful not to push so hard for the $6.9 million that we jeopardize the $2.6 million that the Commission on Higher Education has offered.    President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding our legislative efforts.  There were no questions.  
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions or comments. 

C.
Quarterly Reports, Main Campus, ECP, Outreach, Personnel Prep Program



There were no questions or comments.


D.
Vehicle Mileage Report.



There were no questions or comments.
E.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
F.
Student Trust Checklist – December 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

General Fund Checklist – December 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:10 p.m., Friday, February 4, 2005
(Approved 18 March 2005)


(Approved 18 March 2005)
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